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THE HELIOPAUSE 

By Eric Henry Sanders 
 
Synopsis 

 
The Heliopause is set just after the 1994 atrocities 
committed by neighbor against neighbor in the name of 
ethnic and political differences in Rwanda. The action of 
the play focuses on a woman, a member of the ethnic 
minority Tutsi against whom the genocide was directed, and 
her neighbor, a Hutu man who participated in the bloodshed. 
In 1998, the President of Rwanda, Pasteur Bizimungu, issued 
a decree inviting exiled Hutu perpetrators of the violence 
to return to the country in a spirit of forgiveness. The 
Heliopause is set over the course of three meetings in 1998 
when the man returns to Rwanda and to his home which is now 
occupied by the woman.  
 
 
Characters 

 
A Woman:  A member of the Tutsi minority. She has closely 

cropped hair and a mended dress. A scar runs down 
the middle of her forehead, across her nose and 
part of one cheek. 

 
A Man:  A member of the Hutu majority. He is gaunt and 

his clothes are worn. 
  
 
Place and Time 
 
Rwanda, 1998. 
 
 
Production History 
 
THE HELIOPAUSE (short) was first produced at the American 
Globe Theatre (New York, NY) performed by Nilaja Sun. The 
play was subsequently produced by StageWorks (Hudson, NY), 
The Link Theatre (Los Angeles, CA), Resilience of the 
Spirit: Human Rights Festival at the Penn Theatre (San 
Diego, CA), and PlayWorks at Victoria School of the Arts 
(Victoria, Canada). In addition the play was published in 
The Best Ten-Minute Plays for 2 Actors, 2004. Smith and 
Kraus, Inc. 



THE HELIOPAUSE

A mostly bare stage. Lights up on a 
radio.

RADIO
"You will remember the brave and noble actions of President 
Pasteur Bizimungu when he went to the border to welcome home 
the returnees. You will remember how he embraced them as 
brothers and sisters. You will remember that he did this in a 
spirit of forgiveness..."

Lights up on the woman.

HÉLÈNE
Despite whisperings to the contrary, I didn't expect him to 
return. If I had listened to the inevitable gossip and the 
talk of children and old men, maybe I could have anticipated 
it, but in all events I could not imagine that he would 
appear on my doorstep. And yet there he was.

Lights up on the man.

HÉLÈNE (CONT'D)
And for an instant I could not remember Life. I could not 
remember a name or a thought. I could not speak, or cry, or 
feel. 

NEIGHBOR
Hello, Miss.

HÉLÈNE
I closed the door. (Lights down slowly on the man.) And that 
was the first day of his return.

RADIO
"...You will remember President Bizimungu's message. Listen 
to it again now and remember your duty to the new government 
and your fellow citizens: 'Let me appeal to those who have 
chosen the murderous and confrontational path, by reminding 
them that they, too, are Rwandans. I am calling upon you to 
abandon your genocidal and destructive ways, join hands with 
other Rwandans, and put that energy to better use.' Remember 
this wise message. And once again, welcome home."

HÉLÈNE
The next day I woke to a gray sky. There is something to be 
said for waking up to a day cast over with clouds. Gray night 
recedes into gray day and dreams blend casually with waking. 
It bears none of the shock which the beauty of a blazing sun 
carries on its sharp-edged back. (Pause.) He had been 
standing outside for an hour. He didn't knock.

Lights up rapidly on the man.



NEIGHBOR
I have no place else to go.

Pause.

NEIGHBOR (CONT'D)
This was once my home.

HÉLÈNE
Do you expect me to leave?

Pause for a reply.

HÉLÈNE (CONT'D)
Then send me away! Send me to my home. Show me where it is 
and I'll gladly go there. 

NEIGHBOR
I don't know where your home is.

HÉLÈNE
You know where it is.

Pause.

NEIGHBOR
I wanted to be here again, to see this place.

HÉLÈNE
I sometimes walk from one room to another and my footsteps 
echo. 

NEIGHBOR
Is it just you?

HÉLÈNE
Ask me who is missing that I can walk from room to room 
without seeing a soul.

NEIGHBOR
You must have heard on the radio that we would return.

HÉLÈNE
Yes.

NEIGHBOR
We have a mandate from the president.

HÉLÈNE
I hear a lot on the radio. Once I heard them announce my 
name, the name of my family, the name of my son, and give our 
address. Maybe you heard it? 

Pause for reply.
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HÉLÈNE (CONT'D)
They gave the name of every Tutsi on this street. You must 
have heard it, but perhaps you don't remember. It was before 
you left, but not before my house was burned to the ground.

NEIGHBOR
You must have also heard that the violence is over. That the 
Hutu were forced to leave.

HÉLÈNE
Not before my family was killed.

NEIGHBOR
I remember --

HÉLÈNE
-- He said, and left silently. (Lights down slowly on the 
man.) That was the end of the second day. 

Pause.

HÉLÈNE (CONT'D)
When he returned again, I was afraid it was with a much 
different purpose. It occurred to me in the night that I am 
the only witness against him. It was his house that I lived 
in, and I could see no other reason for him to be here. When 
I saw him walking up the street my heart beat against my 
ribs.

NEIGHBOR
I had no intention of hurting her.

HÉLÈNE
I looked around for something to hit him with...

Lights up on the man.

NEIGHBOR
I know others had sought to... to protect themselves by 
getting rid of witnesses against them. The government was 
still questioning people, after all. But I had no intentions 
in that direction. I asked for her forgiveness.

HÉLÈNE
(Outraged.)

Forgiveness!

NEIGHBOR
I know the things that had transpired, but in my heart all I 
wanted was peace. For my family, too. (Then to her.) Perhaps 
if you could see what happened. If we could both hear the 
other, perhaps we might find peace together.
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HÉLÈNE
And that night I cried. I cried in fear, and anger, and 
sorrow. For the memory of what I had. I cried out in 
frustration: how could he ask me to consider the possibility 
of forgiveness? How could anyone find the strength? I looked 
outside my window. I stood in a nightgown and felt my feet 
grow cold. And in my rage and fear and sorrow I found that, 
because he had asked it, a burden was lifted. 

(To him.) Where I cannot see you close, where I must view you 
from the outer heights of the universe, you have 
paradoxically been reduced to poetry. I can only see you 
where you can be picked over by scholars, your meter counted 
out by a tapping foot. If I see the blush of your skin, if I 
try to see your eyes, I want to find them gouged out.

He listened attentively as I spoke, and that made an 
impression.

(To him.) You are and are not, as if behind glass. As if you 
were a figment projected on smoke. As if you were a magic 
lantern. I return to the memory of you, to my knowledge of 
the world. And I know it makes no sense. I know the world is 
absurd, precisely because of the small evolutionary quirk 
that brought me any knowledge of the world at all. To know is 
to know the absurd. To think is to practice the absurd. Let 
me see you where only I can. 

And I told him of the heliopause. 

NEIGHBOR
There is a point in space where the sun's magnetism no longer 
exists, and this is called the heliopause. 

HÉLÈNE
I will look at you from there. 

NEIGHBOR
A distant speck. 

HÉLÈNE
But you have to tell the truth. If you can tell me what 
happened that night, I will do my best to forgive you.

NEIGHBOR
This was unexpected.

HÉLÈNE
But I have to hear the truth.

NEIGHBOR
You know what happened.
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HÉLÈNE
Tell me!

NEIGHBOR
My heart caught in my throat when I began to talk. My body 
rebelled against the idea. (To her.) No, I'm sorry.

HÉLÈNE
Did you expect it to be easy? Did you think I would thank you 
and you could walk away?

Pause.

HÉLÈNE (CONT'D)
Tell me what happened that night.

NEIGHBOR
When I began to speak my mouth was dry.

HÉLÈNE
I could see him struggle and I was glad.

NEIGHBOR
We weren't the first to commit acts of violence. In other 
parts of the country there was already a plan in action. 

HÉLÈNE
My family had been living with the threat of violence for 
weeks. Months. My brother lived with us, my husband and my 
son. 

NEIGHBOR
We had been told for weeks that this was part of a civil war. 
We had been told for our entire lives that we lived under the 
oppressive spell of history. And the world watched. We heard 
on the radio that the rest of the world would not interfere.

HÉLÈNE
When the announcements first began to come over the radio I 
talked about them with my family until late at night. But as 
the days passed and nothing happened, we resumed our daily 
lives. Occasionally there would be a look which posed a 
disquieting question, but we rarely talked anymore.

NEIGHBOR
We were told to attend a meeting. It was done in secret, and 
everyone knew. Like everything, it was announced over the 
radio. My friend Alec was in charge, and with him was a man 
in a military uniform who I had never seen before. They told 
us where we were supposed to be, the time and the day, and 
then they sent us home.
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HÉLÈNE
In the days before, they announced names of all the Tutsi in 
the country. For hours on end they read places and street 
numbers. The radio said that it was a patriotic duty to 
listen and record these things. They read names. 

NEIGHBOR
I had never thought of Alec as anything much, but standing 
next to that military man, he was very impressive. He was 
taken very seriously.

HÉLÈNE
They read my name. The name of my husband. The name of my 
son. The name of my brother. The names of my mother and 
father. The names of my friends. The names of my 
acquaintances... In those nights they called the names of 
eight hundred thousand people. Names to fill a city. 
Hiroshima. Belfast twice over. Selma and Jackson and Mobile 
together. Eight hundred thousand people. Larger than 
Napoleon's grand army. Rwanda is an earthquake which 
swallowed all San Francisco. Every last person.

NEIGHBOR
When the night came around, there was something very exciting 
in the air. I went to find my colleagues and when I did I saw 
that they were already drunk. Then we drank together and 
celebrated because we knew that we were about to embark on 
something great -- a revolution. We could feel our ancestors 
who lived and died in oppression pushing up their strength 
through the ground, like the warmth of the sun, like fingers 
wrapping around our ankles. Like a great animal which would 
lift us and carry us away. I drank and raised my head and the 
camaraderie of this moment alleviated any doubts. Their 
conviction lifted me.

HÉLÈNE
My husband and my brother returned. They had been out trying 
to figure out what was happening, and they said that there 
were fires burning in town, and the roads were cut off. 
Roving gangs and men in uniform had placed buses and tires 
across the path. Hulking wrecks of steel with dark, hollow 
eyes. The crowded night was a chaos of screams and the acrid 
smell of burning rubber, and we sat. My small family made 
smaller by our fear. The lights were off now, and we held 
each other silent and still.

NEIGHBOR
In the night we banded together. In the mixed, heady air of 
flowers and the damp smell of a rain shower, we were like a 
family.

HÉLÈNE
A light rain passed the house and tapped on the windows. And 
as suddenly it was gone, and the moon shone.
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NEIGHBOR
When we arrived at her house I didn't recognize it at first. 
It was already late.

HÉLÈNE
We heard the stir of nocturnal creatures. We heard footsteps.

NEIGHBOR
My own neighbor's house, but in the darkness I didn't 
recognize it. No one spoke. It was dark, and we thought no 
one was home. 

HÉLÈNE
We heard a hand on the door.

NEIGHBOR
It's peculiar that I didn't recognize it, but there were 
other things on my mind -- we'd already been to many houses. 
But when we arrived at the front door, I saw where I was and 
though we were armed, my heart began to throb.

HÉLÈNE
My son was crying and I held him tight. Like anyone else he 
could sense danger.

NEIGHBOR
I was afraid that someone was waiting for me in the darkness. 
But when we opened the door, you were already like ghosts. 

HÉLÈNE
I had known him in school. He was the boy next door, and when 
he was grown he was my neighbor. 

NEIGHBOR
I had known her a long, long time. I had even been inside her 
house before.

HÉLÈNE
The sound of his hand on the door was like a breath. Like the 
end of the world.

NEIGHBOR
Alec yelled and rushed forward. We followed him and swung our 
machetes. Though the lights were still off, there was enough 
light by the moon, and it was hard work.

HÉLÈNE
They broke the front door. I recognized several of them as 
they rushed into the room. My brother put his hands up in 
defense, and I saw the knife bury itself in his hand. I saw 
my neighbor run towards me. He smelled of damp breath, and 
sour alcohol, and the night air. His eyes were open when he 
swung his machete at my breast where I held my child. 
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NEIGHBOR
I couldn't see who was in front of me but I swung with all my 
strength and I felt the blade hit solidly. A baby was 
crying...

HÉLÈNE
And then the crying stopped. 

NEIGHBOR
...And the crying stopped.

HÉLÈNE
The child was already a memory in my arms: at once the focus 
of all that I could love and the instinctive revulsion of 
blood. We fell over each other at once grasping and pushing. 
My child and I. He was all I could love and he was something 
instantly made repulsive and horrible and frightening. He had 
been eating an orange that morning. When in the next instant 
I saw the blade coming down on me I strained my head to greet 
it...

NEIGHBOR
I thought they were, all of them, dead.

HÉLÈNE
The machete which had killed my son came down on me.

NEIGHBOR
Kill her and your son will live. Kill her and your wife will 
live. Kill her because she is evil. All the world can see the 
evil of her blood on the flat of her nose. Kill her before 
she kills you and your family. Before she thrusts them into 
poverty. Before she makes a slave of your only son. Kill her 
to avenge your ancestors. Because the government of your 
country, your people who say they love you, who protect, who 
you have seen die for a cause, say that it is the right thing 
to do. Kill her because it is good.

If I did this, they said I would be a hero. I would have 
money and position, and young school girls in uniform would 
admire me when they passed.

In the face of all of these things, it didn't seem like much 
to kill her.

HÉLÈNE
We agreed at last, my neighbor and I: we both thought I was 
dead.

NEIGHBOR
It was over in an instant, and we left panting with the 
exertion.
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HÉLÈNE
The boy's mother smelled bougainvillea 
Tinged with orange fingers.

She stared and sat;
The odors lingered.

She kissed her boy,
Her boy no longer.

And closed her mind on him forever.

Pause.

NEIGHBOR
There is a point in space where the sun's solar winds cease 
to blow. Is there a place, also, where its heat is felt no 
longer? 

HÉLÈNE
I can't forgive you. 

NEIGHBOR
I'm sorry.

HÉLÈNE
But you didn't expect me to.

NEIGHBOR
No.

HÉLÈNE
But I will do my best not to kill you.

NEIGHBOR
Thank you --

HÉLÈNE
-- He said. And then he was gone.

Lights fade to black. End of play.
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